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? ? ? ? ? w. The Sharper and the Merchants dccccxv.There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the
mastery of him, so that he became an idiot and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of dinars and he used to beg alms of
the folk, and that which they gave him he would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now there was in that town a vagabond,
who made his living by sharping, and he knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon him and gave not over watching
him till he saw him put in an earthen pot that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he sat down, [as if] to make water,
and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and the sharper came and taking what
was in the pot, covered it up again, as it was..? ? ? ? ? But on no wise was I affrayed nor turned from love of her; So let the railer rave of her
henceforth his heart's content..On the morrow, she said to the old man, "Get thee to the money-changer and fetch me the ordinary." So he repaired
to the money-changer and delivered him the message, whereupon he made ready meat and drink, as of his wont, [with which the old man returned
to the damsel and they ate till they had enough. When she had eaten,] she sought of him wine and he went to the Jew and fetched it. Then they sat
down and drank; and when she grew drunken, she took the lute and smiting it, fell a-singing and chanted the following verses:.By Him whom I
worship, indeed, I swear, O thou that mine eye dost fill, ii. 213..155. Hassan of Bassora and the King's Daughter of the Jinn dcclxxviii.When El
Abbas had made an end of his verses, his father said to him, "I seek refuge for thee with God, O my son! Hast thou any want unto which thou
availest not, so I may endeavour for thee therein and lavish my treasures in quest thereof?" "O father mine," answered El Abbas, "I have, indeed, an
urgent want, on account whereof I came forth of my native land and left my people and my home and exposed myself to perils and stresses and
became an exile from my country, and I trust in God that it may be accomplished by thine august endeavour." "And what is thy want?" asked the
king. Quoth El Abbas, "I would have thee go and demand me in marriage Mariyeh, daughter of the King of Baghdad, for that my heart is distraught
with love of her." And he recounted to his father his story from first to last..The Cadi was perplexed and knew that constraint was not permitted of
the law; (269) so he spoke the young merchant fair and said to him, "Protect me, (270) so may God protect thee. If thou divorce her not, this
disgrace will cleave to me till the end of time." Then his rage got the better of him and he said to him, "An thou divorce her not with a good grace, I
will bid strike off thy head forthright and slay myself; rather flame (271) than shame." The merchant bethought himself awhile, then divorced her
with a manifest divorcement (272) and on this wise he delivered himself from that vexation. Then he returned to his shop and sought in marriage of
her father her who had played him the trick aforesaid and who was the daughter of the chief of the guild of the blacksmiths. So he took her to wife
and they abode with each other and lived the most solaceful of lives, in all prosperity and contentment and joyance, till the day of death; and God
[alone] is All-Knowing..?OF THE SPEEDY RELIEF OF GOD..Abbas (El) and the King's Daughter of Baghdad, iii. 53..A certain thief was a
[cunning] workman and used not to steal aught, till he had spent all that was with him; moreover, he stole not from his neighbours, neither
companied with any of the thieves, lest some one should come to know him and his case get wind. On this wise he abode a great while, in
flourishing case, and his secret was concealed, till God the Most High decreed that he broke in upon a poor man, deeming that he was rich. When
he entered the house, he found nought, whereat he was wroth, and necessity prompted him to wake the man, who was asleep with his wife. So he
aroused him and said to him, 'Show me thy treasure.'.? ? ? ? ? And horses eke wouldst have led to thee day by day And girls, high- breasted maids,
and damsels black and white,.? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy
reason, sure, with passion is forspent..44. Haroun er Reshid with the Damsel and Abou Nuwas cccxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? I crave none other than thou for
friend, beloved of my heart; So trust in my speech, for the generous are true and trusty still..? ? ? ? ? Then sent I speech to thee in verses such as
burn The heart; reproach therein was none nor yet unright;.Foul-favoured Man and his Fair Wife, The, ii. 61..? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story cxlix.?
? ? ? ? Her eye is sharper than a sword; the soul with ecstasy It takes and longing leaves behind, that nothing may assain..? ? ? ? ? But now unto me
of my loves accomplished are joyance and cheer And those whom I cherish my soul with the wine of contentment regale..All those who were
present marvelled at this story with the utmost marvel, and the twelfth officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you a pleasant trait that I had from
a certain man, concerning an adventure that befell him with one of the thieves. (Quoth he).The drums of glad tidings beat and they entered in the
utmost of worship and magnificence. Moreover, the tribes heard of them and the people of the towns and brought them the richest of presents and
the costliest of rarities and the prince's mother rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they slaughtered beasts and made mighty bride-feasts to the
people and kindled fires, that it might be visible afar to townsman [and Bedouin] that this was the house of the guest-meal and the wedding,
festival, to the intent that, if any passed them by, [without partaking of their hospitality], it should be of his own fault (126) So the folk came to
them from all parts and quarters and on this wise they abode days and months..? ? ? ? ? A damsel made for love and decked with subtle grace;
Thou'dst deem the very sun had borrowed from her face..'Know, then,' said the merchant, 'that I am a man from the land of China and was in my
youth well-favoured and well-to-do. Now I made no account of womankind, one and all, but followed after boys, and one night I saw, in a dream,
as it were a balance set up, and it was said by it, "This is the portion of such an one." Presently, I heard my own name; so I looked and beheld a
woman of the utmost loathliness; whereupon I awoke in affright and said, "I will never marry, lest haply this loathly woman fall to my lot." Then I
set out for this city with merchandise and the voyage was pleasant to me and the sojourn here, so that I took up my abode here awhile and got me
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friends and factors, till I had sold all my merchandise and taken its price and there was left me nothing to occupy me till the folk (212) should
depart and depart with them..El Abbas looked at them and saw the ensigns displayed and the standards loosed and heard the drums beating; so he
bade his servant saddle him a charger and look to the girths and bring him his harness of war. Quoth Aamir, "And indeed I saw El Abbas his eyes
flash and the hair of his hands stood on end, for that indeed horsemanship (69) abode [rooted in his heart]."So he mounted his charger, whilst
Aamir also bestrode a war-horse, and they went forth with the troops and fared on two days. On the third day, after the hour of the mid-afternoon
prayer, they came in sight of the enemy and the two armies met and the ranks joined battle. The strife raged amain and sore was the smiting, whilst
the dust rose in clouds and hung vaulted [over them], so that all eyes were blinded; and they ceased not from the battle till the night overtook them,
when the two hosts drew off from the mellay and passed the night, perplexed concerning themselves [and the issue of their affair]..? ? ? ? ? Ay, and
we would have spread our bosoms in thy way, That so thy feet might fare on eyelids, carpet-wise..King (The Unjust) and the Tither, i.
273..Noureddin fell to kissing his hand and calling down blessings on him and said to him, "Know that I am a stranger in this your city and the
completion of kindness is better than the beginning thereof; wherefore I beseech thee of thy favour that thou complete to me thy good offices and
kindness and bring me to the gate of the city. So will thy beneficence be accomplished unto me and may God the Most High requite thee for me
with good!" ["Fear not,"] answered Ahmed; "no harm shall betide thee. Go; I will bear thee company till thou come to thy place of assurance." And
he left him not till he brought him to the gate of the city and said to him, "O youth, go in the safeguard of God and return not to the city; for, if they
fall in with thee [again], they will make an end of thee." Noureddin kissed his hand and going forth the city, gave not over walking till he came to a
mosque that stood in one of the suburbs of Baghdad and entered therein with the night..? ? ? ? ? His love on him took pity and wept for his dismay:
Of those that him did visit she was, as sick he lay..The company marvelled at this story and the ninth officer came forward and said, 'I will tell you
a right goodly story I heard at a wedding..? ? ? ? ? Oft as I strove to make her keep the troth of love, Unto concealment's ways still would she turn
aside..? ? ? ? ? In my soul the fire of yearning and affliction rageth aye; Lo, I burn with love and longing; nought in answer can I say..Presently, one
of the slave-girls brought him a pair of sandals wrought with raw silk and green silk and embroidered with red gold, and he took them and put them
in his sleeve, whereat the slave cried out and said, "Allah! Allah! O my lord, these are sandals for the treading of thy feet, so thou mayst enter the
draught-house." Aboulhusn was confounded and shaking the sandals from his sleeve, put them on his feet, whilst the Khalif [well-nigh] died of
laughter at him. The slave forewent him to the house of easance, where he entered and doing his occasion, came out into the chamber, whereupon
the slave- girls brought him a basin of gold and an ewer of silver and poured water on his hands and he made the ablution..Seventh Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor, The, iii. 224..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Eunuch Bekhit xxxix.109. The Woman who had a Boy and the other who had a Man to
Lover ccccxxiv.? ? ? ? ? I make a vow to God, if ever day or night.One of the good-for-noughts found himself one day without aught and the world
was straitened upon him and his patience failed; so he lay down to sleep and gave not over sleeping till the sun burnt him and the foam came out
upon his mouth, whereupon he arose, and he was penniless and had not so much as one dirhem. Presently, he came to the shop of a cook, who had
set up therein his pans (9) [over the fire] and wiped his scales and washed his saucers and swept his shop and sprinkled it; and indeed his oils (10)
were clear (11) and his spices fragrant and he himself stood behind his cooking-pots [waiting for custom]. So the lackpenny went up to him and
saluting him, said to him, 'Weigh me half a dirhem's worth of meat and a quarter of a dirhem's worth of kouskoussou (12) and the like of bread.' So
the cook weighed out to him [that which he sought] and the lackpenny entered the shop, whereupon the cook set the food before him and he ate till
he had gobbled up the whole and licked the saucers and abode perplexed, knowing not how he should do with the cook concerning the price of that
which he had eaten and turning his eyes about upon everything in the shop..When the poor man heard the merchant's story, he became desirous of
marrying his daughter. So he took her to wife and was vouchsafed of her exceeding love. Nor," added the vizier, "is this story more extraordinary
than that of the rich man and his wasteful heir.".? ? ? ? ? Fast flowed my tears; despair gat hold upon my soul And needs mine eyelids must the
sweet of sleep forbear..Sixteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 193..80. Yehya ben Khalid and the Poor Man cccxci.Druggist, The Singer and the, i.
229..Quintessence of Things, The King who knew the, i. 230..Then the king acquainted the people [of his court] with the matter and said to them,'
O folk, how deem ye of my looking to the issues of affairs?' And they all marvelled at his wisdom and foresight. Then he turned to his father and
said to him, 'Hadst thou looked to the issue of thine affair and dealt deliberately in that which thou didst, there had not betided thee this repentance
and grief all this time.' Then he let bring his mother and they rejoiced in each other and lived all their days in joy and gladness. What then,"
continued the young treasurer, "is more grievous than the lack of looking to the issues of affairs? Wherefore hasten thou not in the slaying of me,
lest repentance betide thee and sore concern.".When she had made an end of her verses, Er Reshid said to her, 'O Tuhfeh, thine absence was
extraordinary, but thy presence (251) is yet more extraordinary.' 'By Allah, O my lord,' answered she, 'thou sayst sooth.' And she took his hand and
said to him, 'See what I have brought with me.' So he looked and saw riches such as neither words could describe nor registers avail to set out,
pearls and jewels and jacinths and precious stones and great pearls and magnificent dresses of honour, adorned with pearls and jewels and
embroidered with red gold. Moreover, she showed him that which Queen Es Shuhba had bestowed on her of those carpets, which she had brought
with her, and that her throne, the like whereof neither Chosroes nor Cassar possessed, and those tables inlaid with pearls and jewels and those
vessels, that amazed all who looked on them, and the crown, that was on the head of the circumcised boy, and those dresses of honour, which
Queen Es Shuhba and the Sheikh Aboultawaif had put off upon her, and the trays wherein were those riches; brief, she showed him treasures the
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like whereof he had never in his life set eyes on and which the tongue availeth not to describe and whereat all who looked thereon were
amazed..33. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Barber-Surgeon dxxxiv.When her people arose in the morning and saw her not, they sought her in the
camp, but, finding her not and missing me also, doubted not but she had fled with me. Now she had four brothers, as they were falcons, and they
mounted and dispersed in quest of us. When the day dawned [on the fourth morning], the dog began to bark and the other dogs answered him and
coming to the mouth of the pit, stood howling to him. My wife's father, hearing the howling of the dogs, came up and standing at the brink of the
pit, [looked in and] beheld a marvel. Now he was a man of valour and understanding, an elder versed (62) in affairs so he fetched a rope and
bringing us both forth, questioned us of our case. I told him all that had betided and he abode pondering the affair..140. Younus the Scribe and the
Khalif Welid ben Sehl dclxxxiv.105. El Feth ben Khacan and El Mutawekkil ccccxix.As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him and
returned to the city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him,
whereat he marvelled and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his
[former] wont, neither discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani,
he returned to the king, the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited
him to recover the damsel, [promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him;
whereupon he fell upon him and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..The old man kissed his hand and went
away; whereupon quoth Er Reshid to him, 'O Ishac, who is yonder man and what is his occasion?' 'O my lord,' answered the other, 'this is a man
called Said the Slave-dealer, and he it is who buyeth us slave-girls and mamelukes. (169) He avoucheth that with him is a fair [slave-girl, a]
lutanist, whom he hath withheld from sale, for that he could not fairly sell her till he had shown her to me.' 'Let us go to him,' said the Khalif,'so we
may look on her, by way of diversion, and see what is in the slave-dealer's barrack of slave-girls.' And Ishac answered, 'Commandment belongeth
to God and to the Commander of the Faithful.' Then he went on before them and they followed in his track till they came to the slave-dealer's
barrack and found it high of building and spacious of continence, with sleeping-cells and chambers therein, after the number of the slave-girls, and
folk sitting upon the benches..Now there was with him a youth and he said, "By Allah, I was not with him and indeed it is six months since I
entered the city, nor did I set eyes on the stuffs until they were brought hither." Quoth we, "Show us the stuffs." So he carried us to a place wherein
was a pit, beside the water-wheel, and digging there, brought out the stolen goods, with not a stitch of them missing. So we took them and carried
the keeper to the prefecture, where we stripped him and beat him with palm-rods till he confessed to thefts galore. Now I did this by way of
mockery against my comrades, and it succeeded.' (142).He [seated himself on the divan and] leant upon a cushion, whilst she put out her hand to
her veil and did it off. Then she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered her charms, whereupon he embraced her and kissed her and swived
her; after which they washed and returned to their place and he said to her, 'Know that I have little knowledge [of what goes on] in my house, for
that I trust to my servant; so arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready in the kitchen.' Accordingly, she arose and going down into the
kitchen, saw cooking pots over the fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats, and manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So she set
bread on a dish and ladled out [what she would] from the pots and brought it to him..12. The Waterfowl and the Tortoise cxlviii.Then they accosted
the owner of the ass and chaffered with him and he said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' They offered him a thousand dirhems;
but he refused and swore that he would not sell the ass but for that which he had said. They ceased not to add to their bidding, till the price reached
five thousand dirhems, whilst their fellow still said, 'I will not sell him but for ten thousand dirhems.' The money-changer counselled him to sell,
but he would not do this and said to him, 'Harkye, gaffer! Thou hast no knowledge of this ass's case. Concern thyself with silver and gold and what
pertaineth thereto of change and exchange; for indeed the virtue of this ass passeth thy comprehension. To every craft its craftsman and to every
means of livelihood its folk.'.Then she folded the letter and giving it to her slave-girl, bade her carry it to El Abbas and bring back his answer
thereto. Accordingly, Shefikeh took the letter and carried it to the prince, after the doorkeeper had sought leave of him to admit her. When she
came in to him, she found with him five damsels, as they were moons, clad in [rich] apparel and ornaments; and when he saw her, he said to her,
"What is thine occasion, O handmaid of good?" So she put out her hand to him with the letter, after she had kissed it, and he bade one of his
slave-girls receive it from her. Then he took it from the girl and breaking it open, read it and apprehended its purport; whereupon "We are God's
and to Him we return!" exclaimed he and calling for ink- horn and paper, wrote the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Peace upon thee! Ah, how bitter
were the severance from thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.Sharper and the Merchant, The, ii. 46.? ? ? ? ? c. The
Third Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.59. El Mutelemmis and his Wife Umeimeh dcxlviii.The First Night of the Month.Presently, it chanced that an
enemy attacked King Khedidan; so he sent out his troops to him and made Bekhtzeman head of the army. Then they went forth to the field and
Khedidan also came forth and ranged his troops and took the spear and sallied out in person and fought a sore battle and overcame his enemy, who
fled, he and his troops, ignominiously. When the king and his army returned in triumph, Bekhtzeman said to him, 'Harkye, O king! Meseemeth this
is a strange thing of thee that thou art compassed about with this vast army, yet dost thou apply thyself in person to battle and adventurest thyself.'
Quoth the king, 'Dost thou call thyself a cavalier and a man of learning and deemest that victory is in abundance of troops?' 'Ay,' answered
Bekhtzeman; 'that is indeed my belief.' And Khedidan said, 'By Allah, then, thou errest in this thy belief! Woe and again woe to him whose trust is
in other than God! Indeed, this army is appointed only for adornment and majesty, and victory is from God alone. I too, O Bekhtzeman, believed
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aforetime that victory was in the multitude of men, and an enemy came out against me with eight hundred men, whilst I had eight hundred
thousand. I trusted in the number of my troops, whilst mine enemy trusted in God; so he defeated me and routed me and I was put to a shameful
flight and hid myself in one of the mountains, where I met with a recluse, [who had] withdrawn [himself from the world]. So I joined myself to him
and complained to him of my case and acquainted him with all that had befallen me. Quoth he, "Knowest thou why this befell thee and thou wast
defeated?" "I know not," answered I, and he said, "Because thou puttest thy trust in the multitude of thy troops and reliedst not upon God the Most
High. Hadst thou put thy trust in God and believed in Him that it is He [alone] who advantageth and endamageth thee, thine enemy had not availed
to cope with thee. Return unto God." So I returned to myself and repented at the hands of the solitary, who said to me, "Turn back with what
remaineth to thee of troops and confront thine enemies, for, if their intents be changed from God, thou wilt overcome them, wert thou alone." When
I heard these words, I put my trust in God the Most High, and gathering together those who remained with me, fell upon mine enemies at unawares
in the night. They deemed us many and fled on the shamefullest wise, whereupon I entered my city and repossessed myself of my place by the
might of God the Most High, and now I fight not but [trusting] in His aid.'.54. The Woman whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving dcxli.The
first to take the cup was Iblis the Accursed, who said, 'O Tuhfet es Sudour, sing over my cup.' So she took the lute and touching it, sang the
following verses:.40. The Khalif El Mamoun and the Strange Doctor cccvi.? ? ? ? ? In glory's raiment clad, by thee the stars of heaven are shamed
And in amaze the full moon stares to see thy goodlihead..? ? ? ? ? Yea, he thou lov'st shall be hard-hearted, recking not Of fortune's turns or fate's
caprices, in his pride..Therewith Nuzhet el Fuad rejoiced and said, "Indeed, this is an excellent device." [Then Aboulhusn stretched himself out]
forthright and she shut his eyes and tied his feet and covered him with the kerchief and did what [else] her lord had bidden her; after which she rent
her dress and uncovering her head, let down her hair and went in to the Lady Zubeideh, crying out and weeping, When the princess saw her in this
case, she said to her, "What plight is this [in which I see thee]? What is thy story and what maketh thee weep?" And Nuzhet el Fuad answered,
weeping and crying out the while, "O my lady, may thy head live and mayst thou survive Aboulhusn el Khelia! For he is dead." The Lady
Zubeideh mourned for him and said, "Alas for Aboulhusn el Khelia!" And she wept for him awhile. Then she bade her treasuress give Nuzhet el
Fuad a hundred dinars and a piece of silk and said to her, "O Nuzhet el Fuad, go, lay him out and carry him forth.".? ? ? ? ? The starry arrows of her
looks she darts above her veil; They hit and never miss the mark, though from afar they fare..Selim followed him till he brought him to an
underground chamber and showed him somewhat of wine that was to his mind. So he occupied him with looking upon it and taking him at
unawares, sprang upon him from behind and cast him to the earth and sat upon his breast. Then he drew a knife and set it to his jugular; whereupon
there betided Selim [that wherewithal] God made him forget all that He had decreed [unto him], (72) and he said to the cook, 'Why dost thou this
thing, O man? Be mindful of God the Most High and fear Him. Seest thou not that I am a stranger? And indeed [I have left] behind me a
defenceless woman. Why wilt thou slay me?' Quoth the cook, 'Needs must I slay thee, so I may take thy good.' And Selim said, 'Take my good, but
slay me not, neither enter into sin against me; and do with me kindness, for that the taking of my money is lighter (73) than the taking of my
life.'.Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..? ? ? ? ? The curtain of delight, perforce, we've lifted through
the friend, (143) For tidings of great joy, indeed, there came to us of late..King Bekhtzeman, Story of, i. 115..Then they attired Dinarzad in a dress
of blue brocade and she became as she were the full moon, whenas it shineth forth. So they displayed her in this, for the first dress, before King
Shahzeman, who rejoiced in her and well-nigh took leave of his wits for longing and amorous desire; yea, he was distraught with love for her,
whenas he saw her, for, indeed, she was as saith of her one of her describers in the following verses:.When King Shehriyar heard this story, he
came to himself and awaking from his drunkenness, (164) said, "By Allah, this story is my story and this case is my case, for that indeed I was in
wrath (165) and [danger of] punishment till thou turnedst me back from this into the right way, extolled be the perfection of the Causer of causes
and the Liberator of necks! Indeed, O Shehrzad," continued he, "thou hast awakened me unto many things and hast aroused me from mine
ignorance.".8. Ghanim ben Eyoub the Slave of Love xxxix.? ? ? ? ? e. The Barber's Story xxxi.When the boy saw what the treasure-seeker had
done with him he committed his affair to God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) and abode perplexed concerning his case and said,
'How bitter is this death!' For that indeed the world was darkened on him and the pit was blinded to him. So he fell a-weeping and saying, 'I was
delivered from the lion and the thieves and now is my death [appointed to be] in this pit, where I shall die lingeringly.' And he abode confounded
and looked for nothing but death. As he pondered [his affair], behold, he heard a sound of water running with a mighty noise; so he arose and
walked in the pit, following after the sound, till he came to a corner and heard the mighty running of water. So he laid his ear to the sound of the
current and hearing it a great strength, said in himself, 'This is the running of a mighty water and needs must I die in this place, be it to-day or
to-morrow; so I will cast myself into the water and not die a lingering death in this pit.'.When it was the sixth day, the viziers' wrath redoubled, for
that they had not compassed their desire of the youth and they feared for themselves from the king; so three of them went in to him and prostrating
themselves before him, said to him, "O king, indeed we are loyal counsellors to thy dignity and tenderly solicitous for thee. Verily, thou persistest
long in sparing this youth alive and we know not what is thine advantage therein. Every day findeth him yet on life and the talk redoubleth
suspicions on thee; so do thou put him to death, that the talk may be made an end of." When the king heard this speech, he said, "By Allah, indeed,
ye say sooth and speak rightly!" Then he let bring the young treasurer and said to him, "How long shall I look into thine affair and find no helper
for thee and see them all athirst for thy blood?".There was once, in the city of Baghdad, a man, [by name El Merouzi,] (30) who was a sharper and
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plagued (31) the folk with his knavish tricks, and he was renowned in all quarters [for roguery]. [He went out one day], carrying a load of sheep's
dung, and took an oath that he would not return to his lodging till he had sold it at the price of raisins. Now there was in another city a second
sharper, [by name Er Razi,] (32) one of its people, who [went out the same day], bearing a load of goat's dung, which he had sworn that he would
not sell but at the price of dried figs..57. Werdan the Butcher's Adventure with the Lady and the Bear cccliii.? ? ? ? ? e. The Fifth Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor dlvi.? ? ? ? ? And when the sun of morning sees her visage and her smile, O'ercome. he hasteneth his face behind the clouds to
hide..There was once a king of the kings of the earth, who dwelt in a populous (236) city, abounding in good; but he oppressed its people and used
them foully, so that he ruined (237) the city; and he was named none other than tyrant and misdoer. Now he was wont, whenas he heard of a
masterful man (238) in another land, to send after him and tempt him with money to take service with him; and there was a certain tither, who
exceeded all his brethren in oppression of the people and foulness of dealing. So the king sent after him and when he stood before him, he found
him a mighty man (239) and said to him, 'Thou hast been praised to me, but meseemeth thou overpassest the description. Set out to me somewhat
of thy sayings and doings, so I may be dispensed therewith from [enquiring into] all thy circumstance.' 'With all my heart,' answered the other.
'Know, O king, that I oppress the folk and people (240) the land, whilst other than I wasteth (241) it and peopleth it not.'.The Fourteenth Night of
the Month..Now thieves had followed him, so they might rob him of his good, but availed not unto aught; wherefore he went up to the old woman
and kissed her head and exceeded in munificence to her. Then she [warned him of that which awaited strangers entering the town and] said to him,
'I like not this for thee and I fear mischief for thee from these questions that the vizier hath appointed for the confrontation of the ignorant.' And she
expounded to him the case according to its fashion. Then said she to him, 'But have no concern: only carry me with thee to thy lodging, and if he
question thee of aught, whilst I am with thee, I will expound the answers to thee.' Se he carried her with him to the city and established her in his
lodging and entreated her kindly..97. The Woman who had a Boy and the other who had a Man to Lover dclxxxviii.With this the Cadi's wrath
redoubled and he swore by the most solemn of oaths that I should go with him and search his house. "By Allah," replied I, "I will not go, except the
prefect be with us; for, if he be present, he and the officers, thou wilt not dare to presume upon me." And the Cadi rose and swore an oath, saying,
"By Him who created mankind, we will not go but with the Amir!" So we repaired to the Cadi's house, accompanied by the prefect, and going up,
searched high and low, but found nothing; whereupon fear gat hold upon me and the prefect turned to me and said, "Out on thee, O ill-omened
fellow! Thou puttest us to shame before the men." And I wept and went round about right and left, with the tears running down my face, till we
were about to go forth and drew near the door of the house. I looked at the place [behind the door] and said, "What is yonder dark place that I see?"
And I said to the sergeants, "Lift up this jar with me." They did as I bade them and I saw somewhat appearing under the jar and said, "Rummage
and see what is under it." So they searched and found a woman's veil and trousers full of blood, which when I beheld, I fell down in a swoon..? ? ?
? ? O skinker of the wine of woe, turn from a love-sick maid, Who drinks her tears still, night and morn, thy bitter-flavoured bowl..Thereupon the
king went in to his mother and questioned her of his father, and she told him that me king her husband was weak; (211) 'wherefore,' quoth she, 'I
feared for the kingdom, lest it pass away, after his death; so I took to my bed a young man, a baker, and conceived by him [and bore a son]; and the
kingship came into the hand of my son, to wit, thyself.' So the king returned to the old man and said to him, 'I am indeed the son of a baker; so do
thou expound to me the means whereby thou knewest me for this.' Quoth the other, 'I knew that, hadst thou been a king's son, thou wouldst have
given largesse of things of price, such as rubies [and the like]; and wert thou the son of a Cadi, thou hadst given largesse of a dirhem or two
dirhems, and wert thou the son of a merchant, thou hadst given wealth galore. But I saw that thou guerdonest me not but with cakes of bread [and
other victual], wherefore I knew that thou wast the son of a baker.' Quoth the king, 'Thou hast hit the mark.' And he gave him wealth galore and
advanced him to high estate.".? ? ? ? ? h. The Old Woman, the Merchant and the King dcccxcvi."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the
enemy of God, he had wished for her in this world, so he might after [repent and] return to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me!
Who is at the door other than he?" Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes"
... [And he recited the following:].When the morning morrowed, the first who presented himself before the Amir was the Cadi Amin el Hukm,
leaning on two of his black slaves; and he was crying out and calling [on God] for aid and saying, "O crafty and perfidious Amir, thou depositedst
with me a woman [yesternight] and broughtest her into my house and my dwelling-place, and she arose [in the night] and took from me the good of
the little orphans, (96) six great bags, [containing each a thousand dinars, (97) and made off;] but as for me, I will say no more to thee except in the
Sultan's presence." (98) When the Master of the Police heard these words, he was troubled and rose and sat down; then he took the Cadi and seating
him by his side, soothed him and exhorted him to patience, till he had made an end of talk, when he turned to the officers and questioned them.
They fixed the affair on me and said, "We know nothing of this affair but from Captain Muineddin." So the Cadi turned to me and said, "Thou wast
of accord with this woman, for she said she came from the Citadel.".14. Khelif the Fisherman (227) cccxxi.? ? ? ? ? v. The Stolen Purse
dccccxcix.THE FAVOURITE AND HER LOVER. (174).? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard
slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the Reckoning-Day!.? ? ? ? ? Beauty her appanage is grown in its entirety, And for this cause all hearts
must bow to her arbitrament..So Iblis the Accursed drank and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts! but thou owest me yet another song.' Then he
filled the cup and signed to her to sing. Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience,' and sang the following verses:.Upon the parting day our loves from
us did fare, iii. 114..?STORY OF THE FOUL-FAVOURED MAN AND HIS FAIR WIFE..When the evening evened, the king summoned the
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vizier and required of him the hearing of the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience. Know, O king, that.?OF THE APPOINTED
TERM, (128) WHICH, IF IT BE ADVANCED, MAY NOT BE DEFERRED AND IF IT BE DEFERRED, MAY NOT BE
ADVANCED..Therewithal Noureddin's life was troubled; so he arose and donned his clothes, and his host said, "Whither away this night, O my
lord?" Quoth Noureddin, "I mean to go to my lodging, and to-morrow I will betake myself to the palace of the Commander of the Faithful and
demand my slave-girl." "Sleep till the morning," said the other, "and go not forth at the like of this hour." But he answered, "Needs must I go;" and
the host said to him, "[Go] in the safeguard of God." So Noureddin went forth, and drunkenness had got the mastery of him, wherefore he threw
himself down on [a bench before one of] the shops. Now the watch were at that hour making their round and they smelt the sweet scent [of
essences] and wine that exhaled from him; so they made for it and found the youth lying on the bench, without sense or motion. They poured water
upon him, and he awoke, whereupon they carried him to the house of the Chief of the Police and he questioned him of his affair. "O my lord,"
answered Noureddin, "I am a stranger in this town and have been with one of my friends. So I came forth from his house and drunkenness
overcame me.".So he arose and taking his weaving gear, sold it and bought with the price drugs and simples and wrought himself a carpet, with
which they set out and journeyed to a certain village, where they took up their abode. Then the man donned a physician's habit and fell to going
round about the hamlets and villages and country parts; and he began to earn his living and make gain. Their affairs prospered and their case was
bettered; wherefore they praised God for their present ease and the village became to them a home..? ? ? ? ? z. The Stolen Purse dcv.? ? ? ? ?
Though they their journey's goal, alas I have hidden, in their track Still will I follow on until the very planets wane..? ? ? ? ? Yea, all my passion
and desire and love-longing in verse, As pearls in goodly order strung it were, I did enshrine..?OF LOOKING TO THE ISSUES OF AFFAIRS..? ?
? ? ? Read thou my writ and apprehend its purport, for my case This is and fate hath stricken me with sorrows past allay..O'erbold art thou in that to
me, a stranger, thou hast sent, iii. 83..? ? ? ? ? Wind of the East, if thou pass by the land where my loved ones dwell, I pray, The fullest of greetings
bear to them from me, their lover, and say.They have shut out thy person from my sight, iii. 43..? ? ? ? ? "How call'st thou this thy dress?" quoth
we, and she replied A word wherein the wise a lesson well might trace;
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